Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Control District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: April 10, 2014    
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:35 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.

Present were the following people:

Trustee, Christy Lattin

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter
Trustee, Mike Spencer

Trustee, Ron Rudden

District Manager, Nancy Upham

Assistant District Manager, Quinn Nuffer

Legal Representation, Benjamin Shawcroft, Esq.
Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy
Public present: Jim Cork, Sharon Harper, Randy Corley, Scott Fullerton and James (Zip) Upham
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the pledge.

3. Review and Adoption of Agenda:  As is

4. Discussion and Approval of Minutes

1.  Trustee Christy Lattin noted a needed correction to March 13, 2014 Board Minutes on Page 3, Paragraph 3 (“Discussion and possible action regarding updates on the Building Project”.)  The minutes should read, Three Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars rather than Three Hundred Fifty Dollars.

2.  Trustee Christy Lattin suggested that Page 2, Paragraph 1 (“Discussion and possible action regarding the 2014 Aerial Bid”) should reflect the hourly rate of $640.00 per hour for the 2014 Aerial Bid.


3.  Chairman Christy Lattin stated that she will stop by the District office to sign the Corrected Minutes for the February 13, 2014 Board Meeting.

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion to accept the minutes; Trustee Ron Rudden seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.
5. Certificate of Posting.  Yes, as required.
6.
Correspondence:
1.  Annual Audit Report Fiscal Year 2013 – Department of Taxation

District Manager, Nancy Upham presented the Annual Audit Report for Fiscal Year 2013 to the Board, with an explanation of the attached documents and figures presented. Pursuant to NRS 354.6245, the Department of Taxation is charged with the review of all annual audits to determine compliance with statutes and/or regulations.  The Department must also identify all violations of statue and/or regulations reported therein.  The Department completed its review of the 2013 audit report and NO violations were noted.  The auditor met the statutory provisions required by NRS 354.624 and NRS 354.6241.  Nancy asked the Board of they had any questions regarding the Annual Audit Report.  No questions were presented.

.

7.
Public Comment:  None
8.
Appointments:  None
9.   Old Business:  

1.  New Trucks:  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter asked what the outcome was regarding the Board’s suggestion that the District dispense with a couple of pickup trucks and purchase flatbed trucks in place of the pickups.  Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer reported that after meeting with staff regarding the possible purchase of flatbed trucks, it was the consensus of all that the District purchase two new pick up trucks instead, as it would be more practical for keeping tools and equipment enclosed within the pickup beds for practicality and safety.

2.  Cell Phone Review: Trustee Jay Lingenfelter reviewed the salient features of the new cell phones.  He asked how the cost of new phones compared with current GPS tracking provider costs and whether a Board member is currently able to see tracking. Nancy will check into this matter.

3.  Evaluation Information:  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter had a concern regarding staff evaluations and asked if the evaluations were up to date.  District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that staff evaluations are up to date, as specified by the negotiated Agreement between CCMV and Operating Engineers, Local Union No. 3.  She stated that she is always up front with the Board regarding staff re-evaluations and keeps daily logs relative to staff activities.   Trustee Jay  Lingenfelter mentioned that apparently he was misinformed by an employee who stated that their evaluation was a year late.  Mr. Lingenfelter  requested that if management were to provide more in-depth information to the Board, such as staff grievances and what goes on in a day to day basis, they could be better informed.  Trustee Ron Rudden said that he stopped by the office recently and observed Quinn Nuffer, Assistant Manager, working with the staff, which he found beneficial.  Trustee Christy Lattin said that it would be helpful to the Board Members if they were to learn about daily operations and activities; consequently, she asked if she could ride with one of the Technicians for a day in the field.     Legal Counsel Ben Shawcroft suggested that management check with Pool Pac relative to insurance coverage for Board members.

Mr. Jim Cork, District Field Technician, requested a meeting with the Personnel Committee (Trustees Ron Rudden and Mike Spencer) following the board meeting.  District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that since the purpose of the requested meeting is unknown at this point, it would be appropriate to include management and union representation in the meeting.

4.  District Cell Phone Policy:  District Manager Nancy Upham presented the possibility of revising the District Cell Phone Policy should the District decide to purchase the new cell phones.  The added language would address the following five points:  1.) The use of the new District phones for communication with other staff members and personal calls;  2.)  The extent of use of personal cell phones during the day;  3.) The responsibility of the staff to carry, use, and answer these phones as immediately as possible both in text messages and phone calls; 4.) The responsibility of staff in the maintenance and care of the devices; and 5.) the repercussions of repeated damage to such devices if applicable.  The relevancy of the policy revisions is based on the expectation that the new cell phones will be used for tracking and, as close to possible, the capability of Management to have immediate communication with employees.

At the previous Board Meeting held on March 13, 2014, Chairman Christy Lattin requested input from District employees regarding the proposed added language to the District’s present Cell Phone Policy; consequently, District Technician Jim Cork was to meet with Management regarding staff input prior to the present Board Meeting to give a presentation at the April Board meeting.  Mr. Cork stated that he had no report for this evening. 

A lengthy discussion followed regarding the above-referenced revisions to the District’s current Cell Phone Policy, inclusive of several points made by Mr. Scott Fullerton, Representative for Operating Engineers, Local 3. 

Trustee Christy Lattin asked District Manager Nancy Upham to bring a “Draft” of proposed policy revisions to the next Board Meeting on May 8, 2014.

5.  Purchase of Wood Chipper:  At the March 2014 Board meeting Management initially proposed the idea of purchasing a wood chipper, and the Board unanimously approved the purchase of a new Vermeer (Model BC600XL per Assistant Manager, Quinn Nuffer's research) wood chipper--the purchase price to be set at under $15,000.  

6.  Medium Term Financing for District Building Project:  District Manager, Nancy Upham, explained the options and accompanying procedures for obtaining medium term financing for the upcoming building project.  She distributed information to Trustees that included Medium Term Obligations (from the Department of Taxation) and a Cash Flow Data and Amortization Schedule from the District.  The following options were discussed:



a.)  Build financing into the tentative annual budget before next Tuesday, as the state’s 
due date is April 15;


b.)  Submit a Revised Budget Report for this fiscal year at a later date;


b.)  Transfer present funds into District’s Capital Projects fund and proceed with money 
the District has at this point;



c.)  Obtain financing next year.  Discussion followed including a report from Quinn Nuffer, Assistant Manager relative to current engineering information and status, special use permits, septic layout, etc.  Legal Counsel Ben Shawcroft stated that there are certain procedures that need to be followed regarding financing before the Board could even consider a vote.  Trustee Christy Lattin stated that the Board should put this item on hold for the time being.


7.  Wage Scale for District Management:  At the March 2014 Board meeting after some discussion, the Trustees tabled acting on a merit increase for District Manager, Nancy Upham until they could review the wage scale.  Ms. Upham presented the following documentation (with accompanying hand-outs) to the Board:



a.)  Minutes from Board Meeting of March 15, 2012 addressing language and most 
recent discussion (at that time) of the wage scale relevant to the District Manager 
position;



b.)  Historical setting up of the Pay Scale;



c.)  Current County Wage Scale Positions & Pay Ranges/County Grade & Step Pay 
Plan;


d.)  Historical documentation from previous District Legal Counsel.


8.  Possible Action Regarding Evaluation Process and Wage Determination of District Manager:  Nancy Upham stated that all steps referred to in the March 15, 2012 Board Minutes and the initial determination of previous Boards is what should be considered at this time regarding her merit increase.  Relative to a merit increase, she emphasized that she knows her job well, takes her job responsibilities very seriously, and does her job competently within whatever amount of time it takes.   The Board again held a lengthy discussion regarding this matter, and confusion ensued.  Nancy Upham suggested that the merit increase issue once again be "tabled until the Board researches the last increment raise that was acted upon by the Board," at which time they will be ready to make a determination at the next Board Meeting scheduled for May 8, 2014.
10.
New Business: 

1.  Purchase of a New District Vehicle Within this Fiscal Year:    District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that the District has funding set aside for Capital Outlay, more specifically for a vehicle.  Since the District has $34,000.00 budgeted for Capital Outlay, and after deducting the cost of the wood chipper, there is funding that could cover the cost of a new half-ton truck.  Nancy recommended that the District carry over the unused funding at the end of this fiscal year (June 30, 2014) and purchase a new vehicle in July (the beginning of the next budget cycle.)  The District currently has enough vehicles to work with this season.  The Board supported the District Manager's recommendation to purchase a new vehicle next fiscal year.  
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operation Review:  District Manager, Nancy Upham, distributed and presented the Management/Operational Report for the month of March, dated April 8, 2014 covering field work and service requests (that reflected the typical norm for the month of March);  special projects that the staff has been working on; various staff training and materials distributed to staff relative to identification of insects in preparation for an upcoming training in April; and vacation, comp time, sick leave balances available relative to staff and management as of March 2, 2014.  Nancy noted that the District is looking at a lesser water year.  Several articles for the newspaper are forthcoming in June.  Foggers are on all the vehicles now and staff members are planning a calibration test as soon as weather conditions are right for testing.
Nancy stated that a District web site is currently being developed; and Ben Shawcroft reported that the County is willing to share their web site as well, the contact person is the County Manager.

Trustee Ron Rudden asked about residuals.  Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer reported that they were put throughout the County, and at this point are doing quite well this year.
District Manager reported that there was a "fender bender" incident involving a staff member in a District vehicle following a training in Reno.  The incident was reported to the Personnel Committee (Ron Rudden and Mike Spencer) accordingly.
Trustee Christy Lattin suggested that once a month a District Tech give a 5 to 10 minute presentation sharing their individual  "Daily" activities for the month.

12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.
13. Updates from staff for Board Members and requests for future Agenda items:    
14.  Expenditures:

       Mike Spencer read the Expenditure Report for the month of February, 2014:


 



Total Expenditures:
$ 12,221.16


Total Payroll: 

$ 24,338.42


Total Overall: 

$ 36,559.58

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion that the Board accept the Expenditures Report as read.


Trustee Ron Rudden seconded, and the motion carried unanimously.

15.  Public Comment:  None.


James Cork, Scott Fullerton, Nancy Upham, and Quinn Nuffer will meet with the Personnel 
Committee following adjournment.
16.  Adjournment:  Meeting adjourned at 7:00 p.m.



________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman



__________________________
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